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World cultural district would attract visitors, support business

Our response to the Aug. 17 editorial on the proposed World Cultural Heritage District in St. Paul ("Don't force cultural district") follows the lines of George Bernard Shaw's famous quote: Some see our proposal and say, why? We present our vision of possibility and say, why not?

We see possibilities for this area, from Lexington Avenue east to the Capitol and from Selby Avenue north to Minnehaha, grounded in a current reality. We present a way to connect the many visions to celebrate its cultural assets into a reality that could be good for St. Paul as well as the residents of the area.

"Imagine the whole world in a St. Paul neighborhood?" said Carl Nelson as he described the sentiment of community members at a recent meeting. We would find ethnic-themed restaurants, culture, art, music, businesses and residents from many cultures living and working in this area.

St. Paul needs to project an image of a global city by the river by effectively capitalizing on its ethnic cultural assets. Research by Meetings Professional International estimates a 20 percent growth in the multicultural market worldwide. Major ethnic conventions, for example, could net St. Paul millions in revenue.

Other cities are way in the lead in this area. St. Paul can learn from Philadelphia, Phoenix, Portland and Milwaukee how to tap those markets. A big concern of organizers of such conventions is whether ethnic culture is celebrated in its various forms in the city.

The area in the proposed district has a number of cultural assets that could make up a significant base. This includes the new Rondo library, the Center for Hmong Art and Talent, Penumbra Theater, Martin Luther King Center, Selby Area Development Corp., Mississippi Market, Selby Area Business Association, Asian American Press, ethnic businesses from many parts of the world such as Mai Village, Cheng Heng, Krua Thai, West Indies Soul and the Golden Thyme Coffee Shop, and African-American churches.

For example, on a typical Sunday at St. Peter Claver's one would find parishioners from the Rondo neighborhood as well as new immigrants from Togo, Cameroon, Nigeria, Kenya, India and Mexico all in their traditional colorful dress.

The area also includes nonprofits such as the Aurora St. Anthony Neighborhood Development Corp., the Neighborhood Development Center and Model Cities Inc., that help ethnic entrepreneurs succeed, as well as neighborhood district councils and other active civic institutions that help neighborhoods come together.

Ethnic businesses and organizations in the area would benefit from marketing efforts that would link them into a larger economic base and help this base to grow.

We also do not want history to repeat itself; the region suffered when I-94 was constructed and tore up the Rondo neighborhood. We offer an opportunity for light rail to benefit this area.

As we take this vision to different community and policy groups, we ask for input. Some of the things that can be done right away:

• Develop the cultural assets and identities in the area through street signage and ethnic art.

• Support the initiative to create an African American Cultural corridor that would go through the Selby Area.

• Continue to support ethnic entrepreneurs and act on their needs, such as crime prevention.

• Market the area as the World Cultural Heritage District — a destination point (and a stop for light rail) where one would find ethnic food, art, culture and businesses.

• Include the vision in future planning documents such as the Central Corridor committee recommendations and the comprehensive plan for the city.

• Continue to encourage the development of Minnehaha and Selby avenues and areas between them and University Avenue as viable options for small businesses to locate, given the skyrocketing price of real estate on University Avenue.

As the city works to build the infrastructure for this global district, private and community groups would be attracted to locate ethnic-themed institutions and businesses in the area. Just in the last few months we have heard proposals for an Irish Cultural Center, a Somali Cultural Center and an Asian Community Center. All these entities might be attracted to a district that celebrates the cultures of the world.

It must be remembered that the intent of this vision is to bring benefits to current small businesses and residents in the area.

Support for this idea continues to grow, and we invite citizens of St. Paul and area businesses and residents to join us in realizing this vision.

Bruce Corrie of is a professor of economics at Concordia University. Several other members of the World Cultural Heritage Steering Committee also contributed to this piece. They are Chee Lor, a student at Concordia; Art Weddington with the Selby Area Community Development Corp., Nieeta Presley with the Aurora St. Anthony Neighborhood Development Corp., and Carl Nelson, who is active in several community organizations.

